Ospringe Parish Council 

_____________________________________________________________________

The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 2nd March 2011 in Whitehill Chapel, Painter’s Forstal.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm.

Present:

A Keel – Chairman



J Dean-Kimili 



B Flynn

A Gillatt
C Hudson



M Seaman 



R Simmons

R Taylor

L Melville – Clerk
Apologies:
J Newitt 


Cllr A Bowles 

Cllr C Prescott

21/11
Signing of Minutes – All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted on 2nd February 2011.
22/11
Parish Councillor Vacancy


Cllr Flynn signed his Declaration form, which will be forwarded to Swale BC.
23/11
Matters Arising


Allotments Notice Board – The noticeboard is being made by Windy Ridge and will be fitted by them onto posts erected by Dave Else.  The grant application should be approved shortly.


Traffic Issues – The relining, the road studs and three posts have all been installed at the Stalisfield Rd junction.  Whilst an improvement for traffic from some directions, it has not helped traffic pulling out of Stalisfield Rd so this junction unfortunately remains a traffic risk.  Cllr Flynn suggested seeking to use the Borough’s mobile speed indicator sign on the hill; Chairman will see if it is available.  The Chairman noted that we are still awaiting reimbursement of the grant funding for the Jacobs report on the junction.  

A2 Northern/Southern Relief Road – Cllr Hudson reported on the Protect Kent steering group meeting held 16th February.  Any decision on Northern/Southern Relief Road issues will be made as part of Swale Core Strategy (lasting 20 yrs from 2011), so it is important that the parish council makes its comments on that.  The consultation period ends in March, so Clerk will ask for further time and the Core Strategy will be an agenda item for the April meeting.  Meanwhile Cllr Bowles had written to some parish council signatories on Protect Kent’s letter to Swale, seeking clarification of their views on A2 southern relief road issues.  Cllr Dean-Kimili had attended a meeting of Swale Rural Forum where this matter was on the agenda, and it seemed it had previously appeared to the local parish councils that the northern relief road was regarded as mitigating traffic issues in Sittingbourne, and it had not registered until late last year that the impact on A2 traffic east of Sittingbourne would be a problem.  Protect Kent’s position was that until KCC had undertaken more traffic studies it would be impossible for Swale to make the right decision.  It was agreed that the Chairman would discuss this with Brian Lloyd of Protect Kent and then respond to Cllr Bowles’s letter.

Finance – Mrs Valerie Gidlow had written a letter of thanks for the cheque which was her late husband’s honorarium.


Faversham Tourism Conference – The Chairman had attended part of this event.


Parish Litterpick – all arrangements are in place for the litterpick on the morning of Sat 12th March.  Two main locations – Champions Hall, and the Church.
24/11
Street lighting maintenance contract & lamp replacements 

A request placed in the Parish News seeking views of residents about turning off lighting between midnight and 5am showed them divided on the issue and a vote of Councillors also did not bring agreement.  It was therefore agreed to postpone the decision until more information was available on potential energy saving measures including part-night lighting.


Ken Bonner of Direct Tech had emailed the Chairman on the relative expense of using EDF as energy provider and suggesting an alternative. The Chairman will discuss and report back and will also investigate an alternative maintenance supplier before the Council decides whether to renew its maintenance contract with Direct Tech.
25/11
Planning


The KALC Planning Day had been oversubscribed so Cllr Hudson unable to attend.


PN/10/0130 – 2 Little Kennaways.  Prior Notification for agricultural barn.  Swale Planning had refused permission and written to the resident accordingly but encouraging him to apply again.  

A general discussion of Swale planning processes and  issues ensued, and it was agreed the Chairman would approach an appropriate Borough councillor or the Chair of Swale Planning Committee about Ospringe’s concerns.


SW/10/1446 – Tootsie Farm, application to vary Condition 1 of permission (temporary 3 yr residency).  The application had been dismissed.  Swale Planning are supporting the occupants in finding alternatives.

SW/04/0422 – Horseshoe Farm. A copy of a letter from Swale Planning to the owner had been received, informing the owner that the Enforcement Notice for removal will proceed.

26/11
Finance


To Direct Technical Services for 3rd and final payment of Street

Lighting maintenance charges for 2010/11
£217.68


To Liz Melville, Parish Clerk.  Six months’ pay from Sep 2010


to end March 2011 £975.17 plus litter pick expenses £5.98
£981.17


To Andrew Keel, Chairman’s expenses
£10.00


Allotments Account:

To Andrew Keel, Chairman’s allotment expenses
£13.00

27/11
Correspondence


Faversham Local Engagement Forum – notification of next meeting to be held 15th March 2011.


Swale Rural Forum – notification of next meeting to be held 9th March 2011.


Swale Joint Transportation Board – notification of next meeting to be held 14th March 2011. 


Swale BC – notification of updated parish/town council allowances for 2011-12, set at the same level as 2010-11.


Swale BC – email from Mark Radford with information on the Census which is to be held 27th March.  A poster had also been supplied for the parish noticeboard.


Mid Kent Downs Steering Group – agenda for meeting to be held 10th March 2011 10.30am.


Rural Kent org. -  email giving notification of Kent and Medway Funding Fair 2011 to be held 13th April at the Folkestone Academy, Folkestone 9.30am.


KCC –   notification of consultation period (ending 11 April 2011) on a draft inclusive design and placemaking policy which will be a reference point for developers and landscape, urban design and planning consultants.


KCC – email from Nick Chard to say he is now Chairman of KCC’s Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee.


Swale Police – request for residents to be made aware that ,with the rise in oil prices, thefts of central heating oil are rising.

Journal of Local Planning – notification that the Spring issue will be about the Localism Bill.


Action with Communities in Rural Kent newsletter.


Swale Mediation Service – notification of All Day Tea Party 5th March 2011.


Audit Commission – notification that the 2010/11 auditor will be Wayne Rickard.


Email received from a local resident, a neighbour of Brogdale Farm, to say that it seemed a 24 hr party was to be held on 28th May.  The Chairman will contact this resident – it was noted that Swale would need to issue a licence before such an event could legally go ahead.
28/11
Members’ Reports 

There were no Members’ Reports.

29/11
Any Other Business


Cllr Gillatt reported that the Forstal had been dug up due to a gas leak.


Cllr Simmons reported that double parking along Cedar Terrace had got very bad.  Cllr Dean-Kimili agreed to send her the telephone number of parking enforcement.


Cllr Flynn reported that the telephone box opposite the chapel was very tatty.  This had been discussed on previous occasions.  It was agreed to report the damage to BT and ask about any replacement designs that could be more ‘vandalism-proof’.


Road potholes in various village locations were discussed; The Chairman had seen some holes marked up so it was hoped this meant they were about to be repaired.


Verge outside the new-build house opposite the Forstal: Clerk to write to Prior Homes asking them to reinstate the verges.


Next Meeting: Wednesday 6th April 2011 at 7.30pm 

Meeting closed at 10.25 pm
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